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REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held in the Village Hall at 7:30 pm on Tuesday 13th November 2018

Present: Cllr D Walker (Chair), Cllr A Lovett, Cllr V Phillipps, Cllr J Santoro, Cllr L Baum and Cllr W Pearson.
Also in attendance:  Rebecca Hague (Clerk to the Parish Council), Cllr R Adair (Borough Councillor) and Cllr J Cottee (County Councillor) and 9 members of the public.
1. Apologies
Cllr N Dalton

2. Declaration of Interest
None – Cllr Walker informed the PC that he was no longer on the Village Hall Committee so did not need to declare an interest in item 9.

3. Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 11th September 2018 were accepted, approved and signed by Cllr Walker as a true and accurate record of the meeting. Proposed by Cllr Lovett, seconded by Cllr Phillipps.
4. Chair’s Review
Highways – There had been a joint meeting on 24th September with Cllr Cottee and Kendra Hourd, problems highlighted by the PC were the dangerous pavement to the bus stop which was crumbling away, several footpaths needed siding up, weeds in the gullies and the double yellow lines which needed repainting. Cllr Walker reported that highways maintenance in the village had been poor this year and the issues above had still not been rectified to a satisfactory standard.
Highways Safety – Cllr Walker and Clerk had attended a meeting with East Leake PC and Stanford on Soar PC to discuss the road safety around the DNRC site. With the additional access point for the National side this would result in four access points within 700 metres. A petition started by East Leake PC would be put in the Facebook page and website. The parishes would collectively lobby for road improvements, one access point and improvements for cyclists and pedestrians.

Remembrance Day Commemorations – The PC had displayed poppies on the lamp posts around the village and Cllr Walker had laid a wreath on behalf of the PC in church on the Sunday.  Cllr Walker reported that the church service had been a very memorable one with a full church.
5.  County Councillor and Borough Councillor Reports 
Cllr Cottee informed the PC he would chase the date for the Highways work outstanding to be completed. Cllr Cottee had met with Cllr Brown to discuss the DNRC, they were in support of there being only one entrance.

There had been £6.6m investment in road repairs this financial year and to the end of August NCC had filled 100,000 potholes, double that of the previous year. In December the Highways Committee were due to decide on whether to invest in new technology which would allow 10x more potholes to be fixed per day.  £200,000 had just been spent on two new mobile library vans and another is to be purchased next year.

Cllr Adair reinforced that the National side of the DNRC was bringing £70m in investment to South Nottinghamshire. Thanks to Anthony May – NCC and Midlands Engine who lobbied central government for funding. It would bring world class technology to a world class centre.

There is currently a public consultation on the Unitary Authority proposals, it is thought that any changes would take two to three years.
6. Open Session

a) R Beeby on behalf of the church thanked the PC for their support for the Remembrance Day commemorations. £260 had been raised for The Royal British Legion.


b) PC asked when the footpath diversion along the perimeter of the Cemex site would be in place. Clerk to contact Cemex.


c) PC asked if a footpath along Ashby Road could be considered. This had been previously investigated and the costs were in the region of £250,000.


d) Several residents raised concerns over the volume and speed of traffic through the village and what was being done about this. During the morning the traffic is backed up for 1.5 hours and then again in the evening. The police make regular visits with the mobile speed van and to date there have been over 2000 
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convictions. One resident suggested a 20mph speed limit which are being trialled in Warwickshire, Cllr Cottee confirmed NCC were unable to do this at present unless it was by a school. The last traffic survey was carried out approximately four years ago, Cllr Cottee to request another be carried out at his next Highways meeting. The PC and residents were encouraged to lobby their MP Kenneth Clark.


e) A resident informed the PC that the oil well had changed ownership approximately three months ago and he felt we should monitor that environmental standards were adhered to.  

7. Allotments
Of the three plots raised as concerns at the last meeting one had been corrected but the tenants had since given notice to terminate the tenancy, an extension of time had been given to the second tenants and nothing had been heard from the third tenant, a letter terminating this tenancy would be issued. A different plot had become available but had since been re-let. The overgrown conifers still needed addressing. The Clerk suggested as letting the allotments is often a problem the PC could investigate converting the vacant plots into a community garden. Allotments to be set as an agenda item at the next meeting.
8. Village Sign

It was agreed that rather than repair the current sign a new cast sign would be made similar to the village entry sign on Wymeswold Road. Clerk to email Cllr Adair for the contact details of the company NCC use.
9. Village Hall Fees
At their meeting on the 18th September the village hall committee had agreed a proposal for a 20% increase in the PC’s rooms hire charge from £500 to £600. Cllr Walker reported this would cost the average householder in the village approximately £3.57 for village hall costs charged to the PC. The hall is used for approximately 18hrs a year for meetings and the office is used to store CCTV equipment (50% is on behalf of the village hall) and files. The PC has worked hard over the last 12 months to reduce costs and he was unhappy with this level of increase. The Clerk reported that her other parishes pay £18-£22 a meeting therefore a maximum of £132 per year. The PC has no formal tenancy agreement in place and the £500 figure predated the current village hall when significant repairs were required on the previous building. 

Roland Gower spoke on behalf of the trustees – The Charity Commission requires them to build reserves and in 2018 for the first year they hadn’t. It was necessary to increase the fees to all users due to increased maintenance costs, a 25% increase to all other users (the village discount had been maintained). The trustees had decided not to charge for the use of the hall for the meetings but for the office space. They were still in the process of working out future costs but would guarantee no future annual rises of more than £100.

The councillors agreed unanimously not to accept the fees increase in its current form as they felt it would result in an unnecessary increase for the taxpayer. They also felt a formal landlord and tenant agreement needed to be drawn up to ensure a continuing good relationship with the village hall committee and the PC representing the residents of Rempstone. 

10. Planning Applications

18/02432/FUL - Rempstone Hall Farm Bungalow, Ashby Road, Rempstone – Replacement Dwelling. – PC no objection

18/02250/REM - Stanford Hall, Melton Road, Stanford on Soar - Reserved matters application (relating to appearance, landscaping, layout and scale) for outline planning permission (12/02070/HYBRID) for the development of a national clinical rehabilitation facility. – PC no objection
11. Finance
The bank reconciliation up to 31st October was circulated by the Clerk and the payments below were agreed. 

	Date
	Type
	Reason
	Payee
	Amount

	17.09.2018
	Card
	CiLCA Portfolio Fee
	SLCC
	£250.00

	25.09.2018
	Chq 100138
	Clerk's Quarterly Salary
	R Hague
	£624.33

	24.10.2018
	D/D
	Website
	Freeola
	£12.56

	13.11.2018
	Card
	SLCC Membership
	SLCC
	£100.00

	13.11.2018
	D/D
	ICO Membership
	ICO
	£35.00


The Clerk confirmed that Bradmore PC had made a £100 contribution to the CiLCA costs. It was decided to not purchase a new finial for the flagpole at £85 as the jubilee clip was holding it sufficiently. Cllr Santoro to fit locks to the PC filing cabinets in the office. Clerk to contact Chubb to cancel the annual maintenance agreement for the CCTV and other companies would be contacted in the New Year.
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12.  Correspondence
a) Speeding Traffic/Road Safety – letter read out from resident. The issues had already been discussed during the Open Session. Cllr Cottee to send a response.
b) Local Government Reorganisation – There was currently a public consultation taking place.

c) Draft Empty Houses Strategy – No response from PC.
13. Councillor Reports
Cllr Pearson – Line painting was only half complete and weeds were in the gullies still.
Cllr Baum – The number of HGVs through the village is an increasing problem.

Cllr Phillips – Safety along the A60 – there had been an accident in the morning near to where the proposed poultry farm entrance would be.

Cllr Lovett – Noted there had been an application for a poultry farm in Stanford on Soar. This is on a significantly smaller scale to that in Hoton.

14.  Date of Next Meeting: Tuesday 15th January 2019 7:30pm

Cllr D Walker thanked everyone for attending and the meeting closed at 9.25pm
Signed: ____________________________            Date: ______________________________
